SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 3rd FEBRUARY 2010 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:
Cllr P Clarke (Chairman), Cllr J Forsaith, Cllr D Scourfield, Cllr N Rothwell, Cllr T Wiener, Cllr M Lawton and Cllr M Webb. 
In attendance: 
Mrs E Bates (Clerk).  

1.
Open Session:  There were no issues arising.
2.
Apologies for absence: Cllr C Hughes.
Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes were approved by Cllr Forsaith and seconded by Cllr Scourfield.
3.
Declaration of Interest:  There were no declarations of interest.
Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  The Chairman provided an update on recent developments regarding bus services in the village. At the last public meeting held with BCC on 13th January, a high level of dissatisfaction was expressed by residents with the revised 305 bus service.  The main complaints related to reduction in frequency of buses and poor connections with other services, as well as the uncertainty of a new and untested operator.  It was therefore agreed that three options would be investigated further:-

· To Divert the Carousel 336 service between Beaconsfield and Amersham via Seer Green and Chalfont St Giles to provide an hourly service.  A meeting has been held with a Director of Carousel who outlined some of the problems that they are having with the 336 service, which has recently been extended and now runs from High Wycombe to Watford.  Carousel is reluctant to make further changes to the service until the current service has ‘bedded in’ and they have improved its reliability.  
· Make adjustments to the new 305 service timetable to improve convenience and connections for users.  Co-ordinated feedback from residents is being discussed on how the service could be improved.
· Redesign the 305 as a shuttle service between Beaconsfield and Chalfont St Peter, where there are potentially very good connections with other services.  A draft timetable is being prepared which has been designed to run between Beaconsfield Old and New Towns (giving connectivity to the A40, 740, 336 and 74) via Seer Green to Chalfont St Giles and Chalfont St Peter (giving connectivity to the A30 and 353).
The Parish Council has now been informed by Bucks CC that Jason Tours has given notice that they will cease to operate the 305 bus service.  By law, they are required to give 120 days’ notice and, as a result, they will cease to be the operator of the service on 10th May 2010.  

In addition, following the publicity about the issues, the Parish Council received an unsolicited offer from a private bus operator to provide an occasional daytime service from the villages direct to High Wycombe.  Because this is an occasional service, it is relatively more expensive than the regular services.

A further public meeting will be held next week to discuss the options and agree a way forward.  (Action – Cllr Clarke, Clerk)
Cllr Scourfield had reviewed the Chiltern District Council consultation of the Chiltern Community Cohesion Plan for 2010/12 which identifies how everyone can contribute to achieving social, environmental and economic wellbeing within Chiltern District.  The draft response was discussed and approved. The consultation will be completed and returned to CDC.  (Action - Cllr Scourfield)
On 10 Dec ‘09 Bucks Community Action had emailed the Charities Commission on behalf of the Parish Council for advice on transferring the hall to the Parish Council as Sole Trustee.  As they had received no response they had now sent a follow up letter asking for advice.
Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  Nothing to report.
4.
Correspondence:  The incoming correspondence was reviewed by the Council.    A Questionnaire had been received on the Bucks Response to Department for Business Innovation and Skills Post Office services. A response will be formulated. (Action – Cllr Scourfield)  A consultation had been received on the Bucks Freight Strategy which is due by 5th March.  HGV/Lorry Incident Report sheets which have been recorded in Seer Green by a resident who lives in Orchard Road will be used in the response on HGV issues within the village. (Action – Cllr Lawton)  A Seer Mead resident had reported that following the snow, a large branch had fallen into her garden from a tree situated in Green Wood and she was concerned that other branches on the tree were unsafe.  The Council sought professional advice from Arboriculturist’s, Fineland Forestry.  They reported that possible squirrel damage had caused damage to the fallen branch but in their opinion the other branches were not dangerous.  The resident was still keen to cut back overhanging branches but as the tree is under a TPO so advice would be sought from CDC.  (Action – Clerk)
Mr B Knight from the Seer Green Sports Committee sent an email to the Parish Council in response to their recent decision not to support the proposal to install a Multi User Games Area.  He thanked the Council for the attention and effort put in to reviewing the MUGA proposal but observed that time would have been saved if both parties had ensured that they were all sharing the same vision earlier.  He stressed the importance of communicating the decision and supporting rationale to all residents and it was agreed that an article would be written for the next Newsletter.  (Action - Cllr Clarke and Clerk)
5.
Finance  
Payments amounting to             

      £2041.00 were made  

Income                  
   


      £4012.83
Seer Green Sports Committee
                 £1,625.00



Closing bank balances                        
   £47,628.58
6.
Planning

Notices of new Planning Applications continue to be displayed on the notice board and website.  
Refused

CH/2009/1720/FA
Oakley 112 Chalfont Road, Seer Green, HP9 2QP


Erection of agricultural barn, creation of new vehicular access from Chalfont Road and associated hardstanding, detached bin store and provision of two sets of timber gates to north west and north east boundaries of site.

Parish Council objected due to the fact that the special circumstances listed were not adequately demonstrated for a barn of this size.

Permitted

CH/2009/1704/FA
Templestowe, Long Bottom Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2UL


Single storey rear extension.

CH/2009/1652/FA
Colliers, School Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2YS


Two storey side extension.
CH/2009/1653/HB
Colliers, School Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2YS


Two storey side extension.
CH/2009/1674/FA
Glenmere, Manor Crescent, Seer Green, HP9 2QX


Roof extension incorporating first floor rear extension and two dormer windows within the front elevation, front porch and single storey rear extension.
CH/2009/1707/FA
33 Howard Crescent, Seer Green, HP9 2XN


Single storey front/side extension and pitched roof to existing rear and side dormer windows (amendment to planning permission CH/2009/0715/FA).

CH/2009/1713/FA
Benwood, 37 Orchard Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XU


Part two storey, part single storey side/rear extension

CH/2009/1822/NMA
30 Highlands Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XN


Application for a non-material amendment to planning permission CH/2008/1901/FA - Alterations to existing car port and first floor side/rear extension.

An appeal has been lodged by Manor Farm against the refusal of planning application CH/2009/0332/FA which is to allow the removal of Condition 4 of planning permission CH/1988/3181/FA so as to allow the unrestricted use of the existing access from Hearnes Meadow.  The Parish Council has resubmitted copies of all correspondence on this matter along with a covering letter that summarises their reasons for objecting to the application.  

7.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS

i. PAVILION PLUMBING REFURBISHMENT:  Three separate estimates have been received for the first phase of the plumbing work at the Pavilion which was to replace the boiler, remove the hot water tank, outside water tower, all showers, urinals and associated pipe work.  Following the professional advice from the plumbers that the current boiler would be a better solution if the showers were to be refurbished at a later stage it was agreed to keep the boiler (which is only four years old) and install cylinders to pressurise the system.  It was also resolved to award the contract to Chalfont Plumbing and Heating Service who came highly recommended.  Details of the estimates and contract are listed on a closed minute.  It was also agreed to submit an application for a grant from the Lottery Awards for All fund to help finance the project. (Action - Clerk) 
ii. GREEN MEADOW PLAY FACILITIES:  The Parish Council agreed to submit an application for funding to the CDC Playbuilder Fund 2010/2011 to significantly upgrade the play facilities in Green Meadow.  There are two grant awards of £50,000 available.   Grants will be made to either support the development of an existing play area or support the building of a new play area.  CDC will try to ensure that, where possible, the grants will benefit the largest numbers of children living in areas of deprivation. Applications need to be submitted by 1st March.  (Action – Cllr Wiener, Clerk) The Parish Council is holding funds of £1,625 on behalf of the Seer Green Sports Committee which need to be utilised by Feb 2010.  District Cllr Steve Patel will be asked whether these funds could be used towards upgrading the Green Meadow play facilities.  (Action – Cllr Scourfield) Seer Green CE Combined School and Nursery will be asked for support for the application submission.  (Action – Clerk)
iii. RISK ASSESSMENT: The Properties area of the risk assessment was reviewed and updated.  No significant changes were identified.  The Environment Working Group Area will be reviewed at the March meeting, following which a new version of the assessment will be printed. (Action – Environment Working Group, Cllr Rothwell)   
8.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)

i. ENVIRONMENT:  Two streetlights on the footpath to the station have been vandalised and will be reported to BCC.  (Action – Clerk)  Cllr Forsaith suggested a scheme for planting Cherry Trees on the Recreation Ground at the rear of the properties in Manor Crescent in the area which is currently covered in brambles.  The idea will be investigated further and it was resolved that £500 per year will be reserved in the Long Term Plan for the planting of cherry trees around the village.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith, Clerk)
ii. PROPERTIES:  The long wooden logs, which protect the fence in the Recreation Ground car park have been knocked off their mountings and need to be fixed more securely.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith)
iii. COMMUNITY LIAISON: From speaking with the Police it was reported that there was still an issue with air pellets in Longbottom Lane.  

Rev Gaenor Hockey was looking to setup a project team to further investigate installing a War Memorial in Seer Green.  (Action – Cllr Scourfield) 

Discuss articles for Newsletter Edition 12: The following articles were agreed.  Jubilee Trail, Cherry Trees (Cllr Forsaith), Application for Playbuilder Fund (Cllr Wiener), MUGA decision, Bus Update (Cllr Clarke), Planning retrospective for 2009, Chairman’s Award (Cllr Rothwell), Precept (Cllr Scourfield).  All articles are due by 24th February.
The Parish Council had received a formal approach by Mr Brian Kane of Longbottom Lane to fill the vacant position of Parish Councillor after he had attended the January meeting.  It was agreed to accept his application and co-opt him onto the Council at the April meeting.  (Action – Clerk)
9.
Any Other Business: The Parish Council agreed that they would like to resume meetings back at the Parish Church Hall now that the refurbishment had been completed.  The hall is in a more central location in the village and would be easier for residents to attend the meetings.  It will be confirmed when suitable furniture will be in place for these meetings.  (Action - Clerk)
The Chairman and the Clerk had attended the BCC Local Area Forum Workshop to prioritise local issues.  The outcome will be presented at the next Local Area Forum. 
The white gate at the entrance to Bottom Lane had been damaged and needs repairing.  (Action – Clerk)
Next Meeting – The Parish Council meeting will be held on Wednesday 3rd March 2010, at 7.30 pm in the Pavilion at the Recreation Ground.

The minutes are also available on the Parish Council website at www.seergreenparishcouncil.gov.uk. 
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